Exploring How People's Characteristics, Contexts, and Life Events Predict Early Adult Participation in Supplemental Security Income

OPRE 2024-076 April 2024





Exploring How People's Characteristics, Contexts, and Life Events Predict Early Adult Participation in Supplemental Security Income

OPRE Report 2024-076 April 2024

Tim Kautz, Charles Tilley, and David Stapleton

Submitted to:

Project Officers: Hilary Bruck, Marie Lawrence, Sarita Barton, and Megan Reid Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation Administration for Children and Families U.S. Department of Health and Human Services

Contract Number: HHSP233201500035I/HHSP23337035T

Submitted by:

Project Director: Annalisa Mastri Mathematica 1100 First Street, NE, 12th Floor Washington, DC 20002-4221 Reference Number: 50718

This report is in the public domain. Permission to reproduce is not necessary.

Suggested citation:

Suggested citation: Kautz, Tim, Charles Tilley, and David Stapleton. "Exploring How People's Characteristics, Contexts, and Life Events Predict Early Adult Participation in Supplemental Security Income." OPRE Report #2024-076. Washington, DC: Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation, Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2024.

Disclaimer:

The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the views or policies of the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation, the Administration for Children and Families, or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

This report and other reports sponsored by the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation are available at <u>www.acf.hhs.gov/opre</u>.

Subscribe to OPRE News and Follow OPRE on Social Media











Contents

Ack	nowledgments	V
Exe	cutive summary	vi
	Research questions	vi
	Data and framework	vii
	Methods	vii
	Key takeaways	viii
1.	Introduction	1
2.	Data and Framework	4
	Data	4
	Goal of the study	4
	Theoretical framework and key variables	4
	Life profiles of people who participate in SSI	7
	Defining SSI participation	10
3.	Results	11
	At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?	11
	Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?	13
	Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?	15
	To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?	22
4.	Conclusions	27
Ref	erences	
Арр	pendix A. Supplementary Information	
	Comparability of SSI participation in our sample to the population	32
	Descriptions of key variables and rationale for inclusion	32
	Additional results	35
Арр	bendix B. Methodology	41
	Hazard models	41
	Marginal effects on the probability of starting SSI participation at a single age	41
	Marginal effects on the probability of starting SSI participation during a range of ages	42

Exhibits

ES.1.	Pathways through which characteristics, context, and life events may predict SSI participation	.vii
ES.2.	Summary of analyses	viii
1.	Pathways through which characteristics, context, and life events may predict SSI participation	5
2.	Variables included for characteristics, contexts, and life events and rationale for inclusion	6
3.	Life profiles of people who eventually participate in SSI	8
4.	Distribution of the age of first SSI participation as an adult	12
5.	Cumulative percentage of respondents who ever participated in SSI as an adult	12
6.	Characteristics and contexts of people who participated in SSI and life events that preceded first participation in SSI	14
7.	Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of starting SSI participation during a given year	19
8.	Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events, and first SSI participation between ages 20 and 35 (fully adjusted model)	21
9.	Trade-offs between accurately classifying people who participate in SSI and those who do not (ages 18–35)	.26
10.	Summary of analyses	.27
A.1.	Description of key variables and rationale for inclusion	.32
A.2.	Distribution of age of first SSI participation, by sample characteristic	.36
A.3.	Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life and the likelihood of starting SSI participation during a given year for varying years of SSI participation for the fully adjusted model	.37
A.4.	Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of starting SSI participation during a given year before and after age 25 for the fully adjusted model	.39

Acknowledgments

Hilary Bruck, Marie Lawrence, Sarita Barton, and Megan Reid at the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation (OPRE) and Gabrielle Newell, formerly at OPRE, provided excellent feedback on the content of this report. We also benefited from helpful comments from Annalisa Mastri and Tanisha Tate-Woodson. Amy Defnet and Kate Munkacsy provided invaluable programming support. Molly Cameron and Jim Cameron provided editorial assistance, and Sheryl Friedlander provided production support.

Executive summary

Supplemental Security Income (SSI) provides a safety net for millions of young adults with significant disabilities. Although most SSI participants do not work, many want to do so, potentially because working can provide a substantially higher income than SSI participation and improve quality of life in other ways (Mueser et al. 2016). For example, survey reports suggest that 45 percent of SSI participants have work-related goals or expectations (Livermore 2011). Nevertheless, only a small percentage of those who participate in SSI as young adults ever work enough to forgo SSI benefits (Ben-Shalom and Stapleton 2015). Evidence suggests that the disparity between aspiration to work and reality arises because SSI participants with disabilities have trouble finding suitable jobs or are concerned about losing their benefits or health insurance if they gain employment (Livermore et al. 2017; MacDonald-Wilson et al. 2003; McQuilken et al. 2003).

Past efforts to improve the employment outcomes of people after they have applied for SSI have not been very fruitful (Nichols et al. 2021). Policy analysts have speculated that efforts to help these individuals firmly establish themselves in the labor force *before* they apply for SSI might be more successful. However, providing vocational services to people before they apply for SSI is challenging because it requires identifying in advance those who are likely to apply for SSI later.

This research aims to inform those who study, develop, or provide technical assistance to programs offering employment services to young adults who are potential SSI participants—those with a greater likelihood of future participation relative to their peers but who have not yet participated. We used long-term longitudinal data for youth and young adults to determine which factors predict their later participation in SSI. Predictors included personal characteristics (such as sex), contexts (such as participation in SSI as a child and opportunities for employment), and life events (such as health status or completion of education). This information could be used to identify young adults who might benefit from needs-based vocational supports to attain their employment goals before they apply for SSI, potentially leading to increased lifetime earnings and quality of life.

Mathematica conducted this study as part of the Next Generation of Enhanced Employment Strategies (NextGen) Project on behalf of the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation (OPRE) in the Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human. The NextGen Project is part of OPRE's <u>Innovative Strategies for Addressing Employment Barriers Portfolio</u>, which seeks to rigorously evaluate the "next generation" of employment strategies for individuals with low incomes, and is partnering with the Social Security Administration on select evaluations. Consistent with the aims of supporting people's long-term employment goals, some of those approaches are aimed at helping people secure employment and thereby reduce their need for SSI.

Research questions

The report addresses the following research questions:

- 1. At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?
- 2. Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?
- 3. Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?

4. To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?

Data and framework

To answer these research questions, this study primarily used data from the National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997 (NLSY97), a national sample of approximately 9,000 youth who were aged 12 to 18 at the start of 1997. The total sample included a cross-sectional sample of about 6,750 youth, designed to be nationally representative, and a supplemental sample of approximately 2,250 youth that oversampled Black and Hispanic or Latino youth. To improve the precision of our estimates, we included both samples in our analyses. The NLSY97 survey has been administered in 18 rounds, starting in 1997 and continuing through 2019. It collects longitudinal data that span a wide range of topics, including educational attainment, training receipt (including government-funded programs), employment, family and household background, marital history, health, childbirth, and involvement with the criminal justice system. It also collects longitudinal information on participation in government programs, including public assistance. We also used data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Local Area Unemployment Statistics (LAUS) Survey on annual unemployment rates by census region to capture macroeconomic trends.

To align our analyses with the goal of the study, we developed a framework to outline how variables might be predictive of SSI participation (Exhibit ES.1). In the framework, people's participation in SSI depends on three drivers: (1) knowledge of SSI and support in applying for it; (2) a need for financial support; and (3) their likelihood of eligibility for SSI. These three drivers are not mutually exclusive. For example, eligibility for SSI is partly based on income, which relates to financial need.

The variables we selected included measures of characteristics, contexts, and life events that we expected to be predictive of SSI participation based on past evidence or theory. These included sex, race and ethnicity, parents' education, census region of residence, marital status, self-reported health status, and other variables.



Exhibit ES.1. Pathways through which characteristics, context, and life events may predict SSI participation

SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Methods

We adopt four approaches to address our research questions:

1. A descriptive analysis of when people first participate in SSI as an adult and the life events that precede participation

- 2. A univariate regression analysis that examined the relationship between eventual SSI participation and individual characteristics, contexts, and life events
- 3. A multivariate regression analysis that examined the relationship between eventual SSI participation and groups of characteristics, contexts, and life events
- 4. An analysis that determined the predictive accuracy of groups of characteristics, contexts, and life events

Key takeaways

Our findings suggest several conclusions about how characteristics, contexts, and life events can be used to identify individuals who are relatively likely to participate in SSI (Exhibit ES.2). Several aspects of people's lives stood out as especially predictive, including low scores on an achievement test in adolescence, fair or poor health, recent unemployment, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, participation in other types of public assistance, and marital status. Our selected characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately classified whether people participated in SSI 78 percent of the time, a substantial improvement over a benchmark of 50 percent from a hypothetical model in which the predictors are not predictive of SSI participation.

Employment and other programs seeking to effectively support potential SSI applicants can use these findings to improve their outreach and intake screening processes. Specifically, the findings show how such programs could use data to identify people who could benefit from additional employment supports to potentially preclude the need to apply for SSI. Our analyses point to several variables that are especially predictive and may be feasible for employment programs to collect. At the same time, they also suggest that most of the variables we considered predict SSI participation to some degree. For that reason, an employment program that already has access to some of this information may reasonably focus on variables that are readily available. For example, we found that limited educational attainment is predictive of SSI participation on its own but not when using other predictors at the same time, suggesting that educational attainment still has predictive value when other data are not available.

We strongly caution against drawing causal inferences about the relationship between the predictors and SSI participation based on these findings. Variables may be predictive of SSI participation in a statistical sense without being a cause of participation. The lack of causal interpretation does not undermine the value of the results for purposes of identifying those likely to apply for SSI and who may benefit from needs-based vocational supports.

Research question	Summary of results	Implications for employment programs
At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?	People were similarly likely to first participate in SSI as an adult at each age between 18 and 35, except for a spike at age 18 primarily driven by people who participated in SSI as children and, therefore, may be more likely to be eligible as adults and continue participating. The average and median ages of first SSI participation were 25 and 24, respectively, which was relatively constant across people with different characteristics and contexts. The exception was people who participated in SSI during childhood, for whom the average and median ages were 22 and 20, respectively.	 About half of eventual SSI participants first participate in SSI after age 24, suggesting there is a window for employment programs to identify and support potential SSI applicants before they begin participating.

Exhibit ES.2. Summary of analyses

Research question	Summary of results	Implications for employment programs
Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?	People's experiences before participating in SSI differed by the age when they first participated. Prior to participating in SSI, most people had participated in other public assistance, had been unemployed, had a child, and had lived with a young child. Compared to people who first participated in SSI before age 25, those who first participated after age 25 tended to have higher levels of educational attainment and were more likely to have participated in an educational or vocational training program or another form of public assistance.	 Because eventual SSI participants' life experiences differ based on when they start participating, employment programs may benefit from using different life events at different ages to identify potential SSI applicants.
Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?	 When analyzing characteristics, contexts, and life events one at a time, most variables we analyzed had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation. These analyses suggested that most of the variables we considered could potentially help predict SSI participation, depending on the availability of other measures. Several variables stood out as predictive across all models, including low scores on achievement tests in adolescence, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, low levels of health, being unemployed or not in school within the last year, being unmarried, and participation in forms of public assistance other than SSI. Many variables that had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation on their own did not have such a relationship when controlling for other variables. This finding suggested that many of the variables captured redundant information, so not all variables would be required to predict who participates in SSI accurately. Participation in SSI as a child and several life events were predictive of the likelihood of participated in SSI as a child were 20 percentage points more likely to participate as an adult than those who did not participate as a child. 	 Most of the variables we considered had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation on their own, suggesting that employment programs that already collect these data could use them to help identify potential SSI applicants who could benefit from services. If employment or other programs plan to collect additional data, they may wish to focus on the variables that remained predictive across all models, including achievement test scores in adolescence, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, health, being recently unemployed and not in school, being unmarried, and participation in other forms of public assistance.
To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?	A model that included the group of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predicted who would participate in SSI as an adult 78 percent of the time, a substantial improvement over a benchmark of 50 percent that corresponds to a model in which the predictors were unrelated to SSI participation. The model accurately classified 76.9 percent of the sample who eventually participated in SSI and 78.6 percent of the sample who did not do so. A model that included only participation in other public assistance and housing variables performed nearly as well.	 Characteristics, contexts, and life events combined predicted SSI participation with a relatively high level of accuracy, suggesting that employment programs could use these variables to identify potential SSI applicants. A model using participation in other public assistance programs and information about housing performed nearly as well as the model that included all variables, suggesting that employment programs may wish to prioritize those variables.

1. Introduction

Supplemental Security Income (SSI) provides a safety net for millions of young adults with significant disabilities. Although most SSI participants do not work, many want to do so, potentially because working can provide a substantially higher income than SSI participation¹ and improve quality of life in other ways (Mueser et al. 2016). For example, survey reports suggest that 45 percent of SSI participants have work-related goals or expectations (Livermore 2011). Nevertheless, only a small percentage of those who participate in SSI as young adults ever work enough to forgo SSI benefits (Ben-Shalom and Stapleton 2015).² Evidence suggests that the disparity between aspiration to work and reality arises because SSI participants with disabilities have trouble finding suitable jobs or are concerned about losing their benefits or health insurance if they gain employment (Livermore et al. 2017; MacDonald-Wilson et al. 2003; McQuilken et al. 2003).

Past efforts to improve the employment outcomes of people after they have applied for SSI have not been very fruitful (Nichols et al. 2021). Policy analysts have speculated that efforts to help these individuals firmly establish themselves in the labor force *before* they apply for SSI might be more successful.

However, providing vocational services to people before they apply for SSI is challenging because it requires identifying in advance those who are likely to apply for SSI later. Some may not yet be eligible because their medical conditions or impairments have not yet been diagnosed. Some might become eligible only after release from incarceration. Others may not have applied yet because they are receiving adequate support from family, friends, or other safety net programs that could later expire. Still others may not know if they are eligible, may be unwilling to seek assistance from the government, or may not know how to do so—especially among those with unstable housing or engaged in criminal activity. They might only apply after a family member, health care provider, social worker, or law enforcement official encourages application or provides assistance.

This research aims to inform those who study, develop, or provide technical assistance to programs offering employment services to young adults who are potential SSI participants—those with a greater likelihood of future participation relative to their peers but who have not yet participated. We used long-term longitudinal data for youth and young adults to determine which factors predict their later participation in SSI. Predictors included personal characteristics (such as sex), contexts (such as participation in SSI as a child and opportunities for employment), and life events (such as health status or completion of education). This information could be used to identify young adults who might benefit from needs-based vocational supports to attain their employment goals before they apply for SSI, potentially leading to increased lifetime earnings and quality of life.

This study is part of the Next Generation of Enhanced Employment Strategies (NextGen) Project, which Mathematica is conducting on behalf of the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation in the Administration for Children and Families, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services in partnership with the Social Security Administration. The NextGen Project is a broader effort to evaluate promising employment approaches for individuals with low incomes who face complex challenges in finding and retaining employment (Box 1). Consistent with the aims of supporting

² For instance, among those eligible for benefits between ages 20 and 39 in 2001, fewer than 15 percent experienced at least one month of benefit suspension due to work over the following 10 years.

¹For example, those who obtain and keep a job paying \$10 per hour for 35 hours per week would earn about \$1,516 per month, much higher than the maximum monthly SSI benefit of \$841. Ten dollars is above the federal minimum wage of \$7.25 but below the minimum wage in 28 states and the District of Columbia (U.S. Department of Labor 2023).

people's long-term employment goals, some of those approaches are aimed at helping people secure employment before applying for SSI.

Limited empirical evidence exists about the predictors of SSI participation. Past studies have focused primarily on demographic and economic determinants of SSI application or participation (Autor and Duggan 2003; Maestas et al. 2015, 2021; Nichols et al. 2017) or health-related determinants (Cutler et al. 2017) or health-related determinants (Cutler et al. 2011; Layton et al. 2019; Park and Powell 2021). However, these studies lacked data on a rich set of life events, and they followed individuals for a few years at most. In contrast, we were able to follow individuals from their late teenage years until age 35. This scope allowed us to examine a broad set of characteristics, contexts, and life events that may be predictive of SSI participation.

This study used data from the National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997 (NLSY97). The NLSY97 includes longitudinal data that span a wide range of topics, such as public assistance participation, employment, education and Box 1. The NextGen Project



The goal of the NextGen Project is to identify and study innovative employment programs for people facing complex employment challenges. The study explores how the programs are designed and operated, their cost, and how effective they are at improving participants' employment, earnings, and other outcomes related to economic self-sufficiency and well-being. The NextGen Project is part of the Office of Planning, Research, and Evaluation's Innovative Strategies for Addressing Employment Barriers Portfolio, which seeks to rigorously evaluate the "next generation" of employment strategies for individuals with low incomes, and is partnering with the Social Security Administration on select evaluations.

training, health, and family structure. Our analyses addressed four key research questions:

- 1. At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?
- 2. Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?
- 3. Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?
- **4.** To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?

Our analyses suggested that people start participating in SSI at various ages and can have varying experiences before doing so. Although nearly all of the characteristics, contexts, and life events we considered were predictive of eventual SSI participation, several factors stood out as especially predictive, including low scores on the Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery (ASVAB) achievement test,³ low levels of health, unemployment, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, participation in public assistance other than SSI, and marital history. When using all characteristics, contexts, and life events, our statistical models accurately predicted whether people in the NLSY97 participated in SSI 78 percent of the time, a substantial improvement over a benchmark of 50 percent for a hypothetical model in which all predictors were unrelated to SSI participation.

³ The ASVAB covers arithmetic reasoning, assembling objects, auto information, coding speed, electronics information, general science, mathematics knowledge, mechanical comprehension, numerical operations, paragraph comprehension, shop information, and word knowledge.

Chapter 2 provides background on the NLSY97 data and the variables we included in our analyses. Chapter 3 presents evidence on (1) the age at which people first started participating in SSI; (2) the life events that people experienced before participating in SSI; (3) which characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation; and (4) how accurately our statistical model can predict SSI participation. Chapter 4 discusses our conclusions. Appendixes A and B provide additional results and the technical details of our analyses, respectively.

2. Data and Framework

Data

This study primarily used data from the NLSY97, a national sample of approximately 9,000 youth who were aged 12 to 18 at the start of 1997. The total sample included a cross-sectional sample of about 6,750 youth, designed to be nationally representative, and a supplemental sample of approximately 2,250 youth that oversampled Black and Hispanic or Latino youth. To improve the precision of our estimates, we included both samples in our analyses. The NLSY97 survey has been administered in 18 rounds, starting in 1997 and continuing through 2019. It collects longitudinal data that span a wide range of topics, including educational attainment, training receipt (including government-funded programs), employment, family and household background, marital history, health, childbirth, and involvement with the criminal justice system. It also collects longitudinal information on participation in government programs, including public assistance. We also used data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics Local Area Unemployment Statistics (LAUS) Survey on annual unemployment rates by census region to capture macroeconomic trends.

Goal of the study

This study aims to use these longitudinal data to inform how employment programs could identify potential SSI participants who may benefit from needs-based vocational supports. To do so, we examine which variables predict future SSI participation. If these variables prove to be predictive, employment programs could use them to better reach potential participants who could benefit from their services.

We strongly caution against drawing causal inferences about the relationship between the predictors and SSI participation. Variables may be predictive of SSI participation in a statistical sense without being a cause of participation. The possibility of obtaining SSI benefits may influence the chance that various events occur, or a constellation of factors may affect the likelihood of both SSI application and the occurrence of the event. For example, although the NLSY97 data paint a rich picture of people's lives, they do not include other unobserved contextual factors, such as structural inequity, which may relate to SSI participation but have also been shown to influence a host of employment, health, and other outcomes. As a result, it would be inappropriate to interpret the findings to say a specific life event in the NLSY97 data set causes SSI participation. The lack of causal interpretation does not undermine the value of the results for purposes of identifying those likely to apply for SSI and who may benefit from needs-based vocational supports.

Theoretical framework and key variables

To align our analyses with the goal of the study, we developed a framework to outline how variables might be predictive of SSI participation. In the framework, people's participation in SSI depends on three drivers: (1) knowledge of SSI and support in applying for it; (2) a need for financial support; and (3) their likelihood of eligibility for SSI. These three drivers are not mutually exclusive. For example, eligibility for SSI is partly based on income, which relates to financial need.

Because we did not directly observe these three drivers in the data, we selected variables in the NLSY97 that may relate to the drivers and therefore may predict SSI participation. We created three categories for the predictors: (1) characteristics, defined as personal descriptors measured at a single point in time; (2) contexts, defined as external factors that could affect people's decisions or the

constraints within which they make them; or (3) life events that people experience over time. We hypothesized that the characteristics, contexts, and life events relate to the three drivers, which in turn determine SSI participation (Exhibit 1):

- 1. Knowledge of SSI and support in applying for it. For example, people who exit incarceration (a life event) may receive information about applying for SSI upon entry into the community (Ware 2019). Similarly, other life events, including interactions with caseworkers in other settings, such as health and mental health care providers, could inform people about the possibility of applying for SSI and provide referrals to receive support for an application.
- 2. Need for financial support. Some people who are aware of SSI and might be eligible may apply when life events increase their need for it. For example, someone may apply for SSI for themselves after the birth of a child—a life event that requires financial support and increases the opportunity cost of working—or after losing financial support from a spouse due to a divorce. Unless a pressing need arises, some people may not apply for SSI even if they are eligible, for various reasons, such as stigma (Whittle et al. 2017) or sufficient support from limited wages, family members, or other sources.
- 3. Likelihood of eligibility for SSI. Before age 65, SSI eligibility for adults depends on complex medical-vocational criteria regarding the ability to work, as well as a means test for income and wealth. A range of life events could affect eligibility. For example, job loss for any reason, moving out of a parent's home, or divorcing a spouse increases the chance that the individual may meet the SSI means test.

Exhibit 1. Pathways through which characteristics, context, and life events may predict SSI participation



SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

The variables we selected included measures of characteristics, contexts, and life events that we expected to be predictive of SSI participation based on past evidence or theory (see Exhibit 2). We included some variables that do not have a clear theoretical relationship to SSI participation, but that past evidence has suggested are predictive. For example, we included sex because descriptive statistics indicated that females participate in SSI at higher rates, on average, compared to males (Giefer 2021). Individual variables may predict SSI participation through multiple immediate drivers— in other words, a single variable may have more than one rationale for inclusion (Exhibit 2). For example, becoming unemployed may increase a person's need for financial support and make them eligible to participate in SSI. People who participate in SSI as a child may be more knowledgeable about the SSI program, have a greater need for income, and be more likely to be eligible because they have a disability.

As indicated by the headers in Exhibit 2, we divided the predictors into six different domains: (1) characteristics, (2) context during childhood, (3) context during adulthood, (4) life events related to family structure and health, (5) life events related to public assistance and housing, and (6) life events related to employment and education. Notably, we use the term "characteristic" to categorize predictors that describe the individual at a point in time, and for which our analysis includes a single measurement for each person. They are not necessarily fixed attributes of people. For example, the characteristic because it is a description of a person at a point in time. However, a person's ASVAB score could be a function of their context and could change over time. Exhibit A.1 provides definitions of each variable, details on the rationale for inclusion, and the sources for any past evidence.

Exhibit 2. Variables included for characteristics, contexts, and life events and rationale for inclusion

	Primary rationale for inclusion				
Variable and description	Knowledge about SSI	Need for financial support	Likelihood of eligibility	Past evidence	
Characteristics	<u>.</u>				
Sex				Х	
Race and ethnicity				Х	
Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery (ASVAB) achievement test score measured in adolescence ^a			x		
Context during childhood					
Mother/father completed high school			X		
Born to a teen mother			X		
Lived in a two-parent household			X		
Participation in SSI as a child	Х	Х	X		
Participation in other public assistance as a child			Х		
Context during adulthood					
Currently living in an urban area				Х	
Census region of residence				X	
Percentage unemployed in the census region		Х	Х	X	
Life events related to family structure and health	1				
Marital status		Х	Х		
Had a child		Х	Х		
Living with children		Х	Х		
Health status		Х	Х		
Life events related to public assistance and hous	ing				
Participation in other public assistance	Х	Х	X		
Release from incarceration	Х	Х	X		
Unstable housing		Х	X		
Life events related to employment and education	n				
Unemployed		Х	X	Х	
Educational level		Х	X		
Dropped out of school		Х	X		
Participation in education and training programs		X	X		

SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

^aThe ASVAB covers arithmetic reasoning, assembling objects, auto information, coding speed, electronics information, general science, mathematics knowledge, mechanical comprehension, numerical operations, paragraph comprehension, shop information, and word knowledge.

Life profiles of people who participate in SSI

To further motivate our theoretical model and selection of variables, we developed "life profiles" that display the evolution of the life of each individual in the NLSY97 through various states, including SSI participation (Exhibit 3). Like in-depth interviews, the profiles provide a more in-depth examination of people's lives than can be provided by aggregate statistics. Each life profile displays SSI participation and life events for a single respondent, as opposed to an aggregate across multiple individuals. In Exhibit 3, the green circles indicate that an event occurred at the age specified. The vertical gold line indicates the age that the individual first participated in SSI; the green circles in the SSI participation row indicate their subsequent SSI participation. Participated in that type of public assistance could include whether others in the household participated in that type of public assistance. The captions include additional information about the respondents' characteristics and context.

The four life profiles in Exhibit 3 reveal that people who participate in SSI are not homogenous and can experience a constellation of life events before taking up SSI. Each person first participated in SSI at a different age. Before participating, they had different work histories, household structures, and participation in other types of public assistance. These profiles highlight why we considered a broad range of variables for predicting SSI participation.

Exhibit 3. Life profiles of people who eventually participate in SSI

(a) A mother of three children who started participating in SSI at age 24, after enrolling in college, participating in forms of public assistance other than SSI, and experiencing fair or poor health for two years



(b) An unmarried male without children who started participating in SSI at age 28 after working consistently for eight years, being unemployed for one year, and experiencing fair or poor health







(d) An unmarried male without children who started participating in SSI at age 29 after experiencing fair or poor health, being incarcerated, and living in unstable housing



Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97. HS = high school; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Defining SSI participation

We used responses to NLSY97 survey questions related to SSI to identify when respondents first participated in SSI. The questions about SSI differed across survey waves and, in some cases, could also apply to a respondent's spouse or partner. For that reason, we took steps to construct a measure of SSI participation that would be comparable over time and isolate whether the respondent—as opposed to a partner or spouse—participated in SSI (see Exhibit A.1 for more information).

Because our analyses sought to determine which factors could be used to identify people who might work and have an increased likelihood of participating in SSI, we defined SSI participation as participation in at least one year without regard to the subsequent duration. Based on this definition, just over 10 percent of respondents in the NLSY97 participated in SSI by age 35. Because past evidence has shown that most young adults who participate in SSI do so for many years (Ben-Shalom and Stapleton 2015), our analyses would generally apply to people who participate in SSI only for short periods. We did observe, however, that some NLSY97 respondents participated in SSI only for short periods or intermittently. The limited or intermittent nature of their participation could be due to multiple factors, such as errors in reporting SSI participation on the NLSY97, becoming ineligible for SSI, or no longer requiring SSI. Even though their participation in SSI is limited, they may still benefit substantially from well-designed vocational interventions. Although we focused on predicting whether people ever participate in SSI, we also conducted a sensitivity analysis that examined how the results would change if we predicted SSI participation of varying lengths of time.

3. Results

At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?

Motivation

This analysis provided descriptive data on the timing of SSI participation, which offered context for the remaining analyses and informed our suggestions regarding the age ranges that employment programs could prioritize. For example, if most adults started participating in SSI at a young age, then later life events would have less room to influence SSI participation. In addition, whether different types of people start participating in SSI at different times could shed light on the determinants of participation.

Methodology

We calculated the percentage of people who first participated in SSI at each age and the cumulative percentage of survey respondents who had ever participated in SSI by each age. We also examined the age distribution of first SSI participation based on people's characteristics.

Results and discussion

People were similarly likely to start participating in SSI at each age between 18 and 35, except that a group of people who participated in SSI as children were more likely to start participating in SSI at age 18 (Exhibits 4 and 5). By age 35, just over 10 percent of the survey respondents had participated in SSI (Exhibit 5).⁴ The average and median ages of first participation as an adult—25 and 24, respectively—were relatively constant across people with different characteristics and contexts (Exhibit A.1). One notable exception was people who participated in SSI during childhood, for whom the average and median age of SSI first participation as an adult were 22 and 20, respectively (Exhibit A.1). This group also accounted for much of the apparent spike in first adult participation at age 18. The potential loss of parental health insurance coverage may also relate to higher rates of first SSI participation in early adulthood. During the collection period for the NLSY97, dependents were covered by private parental health insurance through age 19. In many states, childless adults could receive Medicaid only through SSI, so the impending loss of their parents' health insurance may have induced some young adults to participate in SSI. This possibility is consistent with recent evidence that shows the Affordable Care Act's extension of coverage of parental insurance to age 26 has led to a spike in SSI participation at that age (Levere et al. 2021). Nevertheless, many people first participate in SSI at later ages, suggesting life events later in adulthood could also predict SSI participation.

⁴ See Appendix A for a discussion of how the SSI participation rates in our sample relate to those nationally.



Exhibit 4. Distribution of the age of first SSI participation as an adult

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97.

Note: The figure shows the percentage of respondents who first participated in SSI at each age out of those who ever participated in SSI. The sample includes 878 respondents who participated in SSI by age 35

NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Exhibit 5. Cumulative percentage of respondents who ever participated in SSI as an adult



Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97.

Note: The figure shows the cumulative percentage of respondents who ever participated in SSI at each age.

NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income. The sample includes 8,739 respondents.

Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?

Motivation

This analysis described the characteristics, childhood contexts, and life events of people who eventually participate in SSI, providing a sense of their lived experiences. It examined whether life events differed based on the timing of their first SSI participation.

Methodology

To describe eventual SSI participants, we calculated the percentage of them who had various characteristics, childhood contexts, and life events before participating. Because people may experience different life events depending on when they first participate in SSI, we also calculated these percentages separately for people who first participated in SSI before and after age 25, the average age of first SSI participation in our data.

Results and discussion

People who eventually participated in SSI as adults are more likely to be female, tend to have lower achievement test scores, and are likely to have lived in a household as a child that participated in public assistance. In our sample, 64 percent of people who eventually participated in SSI were female. Those who participated also had relatively low levels of achievement test scores, with 57 percent having scored in the first quartile. In addition, 24 percent participated as a child, 46 percent lived in a household as a child that participated in another form of public assistance, and 27 percent lived in a two-parent household at the time of the NLSY97 baseline survey.

Experiences before participating in SSI as an adult differed by when people started

participating. Most of the SSI participants had a child and lived with a young child before participating in SSI (Exhibit 6). Compared to people who participated in SSI before age 25, those who participated after age 25 tended to have higher levels of educational attainment and were more likely to have enrolled in an educational or vocational training program, perhaps because they had more time to do so. Participating in other forms of public assistance in the household was common, especially for those who participated in SSI after the age of 25. Similarly, most people who participated in SSI—especially those later in life—had experienced fair or poor health.

Exhibit 6. Characteristics and contexts of people who participated in SSI and life events that preceded first participation in SSI

	Percentage of people			
Variable	Overall	Began participating in SSI before age 25	Began participating in SSI after age 25	
Characteristics				
Female (versus male)	64.0	62.3	66.0	
Race and ethnicity				
White, non-Hispanic	34.7	37.7	31.3	
Black, non-Hispanic	42.7	40.9	44.7	
Hispanic	20.2	19.5	20.9	
Other	2.4	1.9	3.1	
ASVAB achievement test score measured in adolescence				
First quartile	57.2	59.8	54.5	
Second quartile	24.6	21.8	27.7	
Third quartile	12.0	11.5	12.7	
Fourth quartile	6.1	7.0	5.1	
Childhood contexts				
Mother completed high school	63.4	61.3	65.8	
Father completed high school	67.5	64.0	71.3	
Born to a teen mother	19.6	20.6	18.6	
Lived in a two-parent household	27.0	24.9	29.3	
Participation in SSI as a child	23.9	33.8	12.9	
Participation in other public assistance as a child	45.9	48.6	42.9	
Life events related to public assistance and housing				
Household participation in other assistance as an adult	62.7	47.0	80.3	
Previously incarcerated	10.1	5.9	14.8	
Lived in unstable housing as an adult	16.5	12.4	21.1	
Life events related to family structure and health				
Got married	21.9	11.5	33.3	
Ended a marriage	8.5	1.9	15.7	
Had a child	56.3	42.1	72.1	
Lived with a child 0–3 years old as an adult	64.5	52.8	77.3	
Lived with a child 4–6 years old as an adult	48.5	28.7	70.0	
Lived with a child 7–18 years old as an adult	70.9	57.3	85.7	
Reported having fair or poor health	50.2	35.2	67.0	
Life events related to employment and education				
Was unemployed and not in school	52.3	36.1	70.5	
Educational attainment				
Earned a GED	15.4	8.8	22.7	
Earned a traditional high school diploma	50.8	47.4	54.6	
Completed some college	22.1	11.7	33.7	
Two-year college degree	3.3	0.8	6.1	
Four-year college degree	3.7	1.3	6.3	

	Percentage of people			
Variable	Overall	Began participating in SSI before age 25	Began participating in SSI after age 25	
Enrolled in an educational training program ^a	11.9	7.5	16.9	
Enrolled in a vocational training program ^a	37.3	22.4	53.9	
Dropped out of high school	46.1	44.4	48.0	
Enrolled in college	28.3	18.9	38.9	
Dropped out of college	17.8	8.6	28.1	
Sample size	904	477	427	

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

^a Exhibit A.1 describes the training programs classified as educational and vocational training, respectively.

Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?

Motivation

The previous analyses provided descriptive information on the life events of the 10 percent of NLSY97 respondents who participated in SSI. However, the findings did not suggest which life events were most predictive of eventual SSI participation because they did not include information about people experiencing the event but not participating in SSI. For example, having a child would not predict SSI participation if people who participate in SSI have children at the same rates as those who do not. To explore this issue, we additionally used data on the 90 percent of NLSY97 respondents who did not participate in SSI to estimate how each characteristic, context, and life event related to the probability of participating in SSI.

Methodology

We used a statistical model to explore how individual characteristics, contexts, and life events relate to SSI participation at each age. The analysis provides an estimate of the likelihood of participating in SSI (in percentage points) for people who had a particular characteristic, context, or life event compared to those who did not—for example, the difference in the likelihood between those who are female versus male (see Appendix B for details). We allowed the life events to relate to the likelihood in two ways: (1) whether the life event ever previously occurred and (2) whether the event occurred within the last year (at either the current age or the year before). For example, being unemployed and not in school at any time in the past could relate to SSI participation. However, having experienced this event within the last year could be even more predictive.

A key decision of our study was whether to examine individual predictors separately or a group of predictors simultaneously. An unadjusted analysis includes a single predictor variable in the model, which reveals how that variable predicts SSI participation in isolation. An adjusted analysis includes multiple predictors in the same model. An adjusted analysis accounts for the possibility that an individual characteristic, context, or life event might appear predictive only because of its relationship with another predictor of SSI participation. We reiterate that we should not interpret

the findings about individual predictors as causal findings—even in models that control for other predictors (Box 2).

Box 2. Considerations for interpreting adjusted analyses

In other contexts, other variables are included in statistical models for the express purpose of separating the causal effect of a specific variable from the confounding relationships with the other variables. For instance, to estimate the causal effect of attending college on SSI participation, it would be essential to account for people's skills before going to college and a myriad of other factors that might influence both college attendance and SSI participation. People who attend college may already have higher levels of skills and might be less likely to participate in SSI even if they did not attend college. This lofty research objective is beyond what can be achieved with our data, given sample sizes and limits on the data collected for each individual. This limitation did not, however, prevent us from developing useful models for predicting SSI participation. For example, even if attending college did not affect SSI participation but reflected something else about people—such as their skills in high school—college attendance could still be a strong predictor of SSI participation. For prediction, the main reason to add more variables to a model is to improve its overall predictive accuracy, not the interpretation of any one estimate.

In this chapter, we present estimates from three models that included different sets of predictors to provide a sense of which individual variables were most predictive under different scenarios:

- 1. Unadjusted differences. We estimated an unadjusted model that included each predictor on its own. The results from the unadjusted analysis indicated how each variable related to the likelihood of participating in SSI without accounting for other variables. For example, the unadjusted difference in SSI participation between females and males is equivalent to the difference in the percentage of females who participate in SSI minus the percentage of males who do so.
- 2. Domain-adjusted differences. We reported estimates from models that included multiple variables in the same domain simultaneously (for example, all variables related to childhood context). This analysis indicated which variables within a domain were most related to SSI participation when adjusting for the others in that domain. For example, the domain-adjusted difference in SSI participation between females and males is equivalent to the difference in the percentage of females who participate in SSI minus the percentage of males who do so, after accounting for differences in race and achievement test scores between males and females.
- **3.** Fully adjusted differences. We also estimated a model that included all variables in Exhibit 2. This analysis suggested which variables were most related to SSI participation among all of those we considered. For example, the fully adjusted difference in SSI participation between females and males is equivalent to the difference in the percentage of females who participate in SSI minus the percentage of males who do so, after accounting for differences in all of the other characteristics, contexts, and life events included in the analysis.

We presented this range of estimates because, in practice, employment programs may have access to data different from the rich set of variables in the NLSY97. For example, when estimating an adjusted model with all variables as predictors, some variables that did not have a significant relationship with SSI participation were still predictive on their own and could be useful in other contexts. If employment program staff had access only to information about those variables, they could still help identify people with an increased likelihood of participating in SSI. The adjusted analyses suggested on which variables analysts might focus if they could potentially include all of the variables. For example, if the staff at an employment program were designing a new intake form, they might focus on the variables most predictive of SSI participation in the fully adjusted model.

In addition to our primary analysis that used the entire sample to predict when people first participated in SSI, we conducted further analyses to explore how the estimates would change if we focused on different ages or used different definitions of SSI participation. To understand whether some characteristics, contexts, and life events were more predictive at different ages, we estimated the models separately before and after age 25 (the average age when people first participated in SSI in our sample). In addition, we estimated the models using different lengths of time of SSI participation. Our main specification predicted whether people participated in SSI at all. We also estimated four additional models that predicted whether people reported participating in SSI for at least two, three, four, and five survey years.

We present the resulting estimates from the models in two ways:

- 1. Differences in the likelihood of starting to participate in SSI during a given year. This estimate represents the difference in the likelihood of participating in SSI during a given year between people in one category versus another, such as females versus males. For variables that could take more than one value, we calculated the difference relative to a reference category. For example, for the ASVAB achievement test score, we calculated the effects of being in the second, third, and fourth quartiles relative to being in the first quartile. We also conducted statistical tests for whether the likelihood of participating in SSI differed across all of the values of the categorical variables. For example, these tests suggested whether the ASVAB achievement test predicted SSI participation overall.
- 2. Differences in the cumulative likelihood of starting to participate in SSI across multiple years. For variables that significantly predicted SSI participation in all three models (unadjusted, domain adjusted, and fully adjusted), we present the adjusted difference between groups in the cumulative likelihood of ever participating in SSI between ages 20 and 35. We selected this range because we have data for the majority of respondents in the NLSY97 for these ages. We present this second estimate because the difference in a single year could appear relatively small but add up across multiple years. For variables fixed over time—such as whether someone participated in SSI as a child—we examined the likelihood of ever participating in SSI for people with the variable versus those without that variable. For life event variables that change over time—such as participating in public assistance at various ages—we designated more specific scenarios. For example, we considered the difference in the likelihood of participating in SSI if someone participated in form of public assistance other than SSI for one year at age 20 compared to if they did not participate in another form of public assistance at all.

Results

Relationship between characteristics, contexts, and life events, and starting to participate in SSI during a given year

The unadjusted analyses revealed that, compared to people who did not participate in SSI, people who participated differed on most of the characteristics, contexts, and life events that

we considered. In unadjusted analyses, most predictors we considered had a significant relationship with SSI participation (Exhibit 7). The estimates represent the difference in the likelihood that a person with a given characteristic starts participating in SSI during a given year compared to someone who does not have that characteristic. For example, people were more likely to start participating in SSI if they were female, unmarried, had lower levels of educational attainment, participated in public assistance other than SSI, and reported poorer health. The domain-adjusted analyses showed a similar pattern of results. Although the magnitudes of the differences were small in absolute terms, they were substantial when compared to the average annual rate of 0.59 percent for first participating in SSI. This observation is also germane to the findings from the adjusted analysis.

Models that controlled for all other variables revealed fewer significant predictors of SSI participation. For example, although educational attainment significantly predicted SSI participation in the unadjusted and domain-adjusted analyses, it did not predict participation when controlling for all other variables—likely because people with different levels of educational attainment have different characteristics, contexts, and life events also associated with SSI participation. The adjusted results did not necessarily suggest that variables like educational attainment are not worth including in a predictive model, but rather that their predictive value depends on the availability of other variables.

Several variables stood out as predictive across all models, including low scores on the ASVAB achievement test, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, low levels of health, being unemployed or not attending school within the last year, being unmarried, and participation in forms of public assistance other than SSI. Because these variables were independently predictive of SSI participation irrespective of which other controls were included, they may be helpful predictors regardless of the other data available to staff at employment programs. For example, after controlling for all variables, SSI participation as a child remained predictive of adult participation, suggesting that this variable may help employment programs better identify those likely to apply for SSI again as an adult, even after considering all other information available to the program.

With some important exceptions, the findings were similar for varying lengths of SSI participation and when estimating the model separately by age group. For most predictors, the estimated effects had the same sign and level of statistical significance when defining SSI participation as being at least two, three, four, or five survey years, rather than the single year definition used for the main analysis (Exhibit A.3). Similarly, in the fully adjusted model, most of the life event variables that were significant in the analyses of the entire sample were significant when restricting the sample to observations below and above age 25 (Exhibit A.4). However, the four characteristic and childhood context variables that were predictive in the full sample were only predictive in the model estimated on data below age 25. These four included (1) scores on the ASVAB achievement test, (2) SSI participation as a child, (3) mother's education, and (4) family structure as a child.

Exhibit 7. Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of
starting SSI participation during a given year

	Unadjus	ted	Domain adjusted		Fully adju	sted
	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage		Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage		Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage	
Predictor	points)	<i>p</i> -value	points)	<i>p</i> -value	points)	<i>p</i> -value
Characteristics						
Female (versus male)	0.32***	0.00	0.28***	0.00	0.03	0.15
Race and ethnicity	-	0.00	-	0.00	-	0.38
White, non-Hispanic (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
Black, non-Hispanic	0.48***	0.00	0.17***	0.00	-0.02	0.40
Hispanic	0.13***	0.00	-0.03	0.41	-0.05*	0.07
Other	-0.01	0.88	-0.03	0.68	-0.04	0.49
ASVAB achievement test score measured in adolescence	-	0.00	-	0.00	-	0.00
First quartile (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
Second quartile	-0.42***	0.00	-0.36***	0.00	-0.02	0.38
Third quartile	-0.62***	0.00	-0.53***	0.00	-0.10***	0.00
Fourth quartile	-0.71***	0.00	-0.62***	0.00	-0.13***	0.00
Context during childhood						
Mother completed high school	-0.40***	0.00	-0.13***	0.00	-0.05**	0.04
Father completed high school	-0.25***	0.00	0.01	0.68	0.05**	0.03
Born to a teen mother	0.26***	0.00	0.01	0.76	-0.03	0.16
Lived in a two-parent household	-0.45***	0.00	-0.26***	0.00	-0.07***	0.00
Participation in SSI as a child	1.46***	0.00	0.67***	0.00	0.31***	0.00
Participation in public assistance other than SSI as a child	0.78***	0.00	0.32***	0.00	-0.01	0.73
Context during adulthood			·			
Currently living in an urban area	0.05	0.22	0.06	0.16	-0.02	0.52
Census region of residence		0.15		0.10		0.00
Northeast (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
North Central	-0.08	0.15	-0.08	0.16	-0.07**	0.03
South	-0.07	0.18	-0.06	0.23	-0.11***	0.00
West	-0.12**	0.02	-0.14**	0.02	-0.04	0.32
Percentage unemployed in the census region	-	0.03	-	0.03	-	0.14
First quartile, low unemployment (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
Second quartile	-0.06	0.19	-0.04	0.39	-0.04	0.20
Third quartile	0.06	0.26	0.07	0.16	0.02	0.46
Fourth quartile, high unemployment	0.07	0.26	0.10	0.12	0.01	0.73
Life events related to public assistant	nce and housing					
Ever lived in a household that participated public assistance other than SSI	1.46***	0.00	0.38***	0.00	0.12**	0.02

	Unadjusted		Domain adjusted		Fully adjusted	
Predictor	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage	n-value	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage	n-value	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage	p-value.
	2 77***	<i>p</i> -value	22/***	<i>p</i> -value	0 70***	<i>p</i> -value
participated in public assistance other than SSI within the last year	2.33	0.00	2.24	0.00	0.79	0.00
Previously incarcerated	0.44***	0.00	0.01	0.86	-0.02	0.65
Released from incarceration within the last year	0.64***	0.00	0.07	0.41	0.02	0.70
Ever lived in unstable housing	0.46***	0.00	0.16***	0.00	0.06*	0.06
Lived in unstable housing within the last year	0.38***	0.00	0.16**	0.02	-0.01	0.89
Life events related to family structu	re and health					
Marital status	-	0.00	-	0.00	-	0.00
Never married (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
Married	-0.17***	0.00	-0.39***	0.00	-0.14***	0.00
Previously married	0.42***	0.00	0.05	0.61	0.04	0.48
Married within the last year	-0.08	0.26	-0.21***	0.00	-0.04	0.31
Ended a marriage within the last year	-0.03	0.83	0.09	0.21	0.01	0.81
Ever had a child	0.60***	0.00	0.37***	0.00	0.01	0.79
Had a child within the last year	0.50***	0.00	0.36***	0.00	0.00	0.94
Living with a child 0–3 years old	0.54***	0.00	0.18***	0.00	0.03	0.29
Living with a child 4–6 years old	0.42***	0.00	0.10**	0.01	0.01	0.76
Living with a child 7–18 years old	0.24***	0.00	0.07**	0.04	0.02	0.45
Ever reported having fair or poor health	0.83***	0.00	0.32***	0.00	0.12***	0.00
Reported having fair or poor health within the last year	1.46***	0.00	1.11***	0.00	0.40***	0.00
Life events related to employment a	and education					
Ever previously unemployed and not in school	0.59***	0.00	0.25***	0.00	0.05*	0.09
Unemployed and not in school within the last year	0.69***	0.00	0.54***	0.00	0.46***	0.00
Educational level	-	0.00	-	0.00	-	0.77
High school dropout (reference)	-	-	-	-	-	-
GED	-0.11	0.30	0.00	0.99	0.00	0.92
Traditional high school diploma	-0.48***	0.00	-0.21***	0.00	0.01	0.64
Completed some college	-0.49***	0.00	-0.19***	0.00	0.01	0.76
Two-year college degree	-0.65***	0.00	-0.31***	0.00	0.00	0.99
Four-year college degree	-0.84***	0.00	-0.50***	0.00	-0.06	0.23
Dropped out of high school within the last year	0.38**	0.02	0.09	0.33	0.09	0.23
Dropped out of college within the last year	-0.15**	0.04	-0.04	0.57	-0.02	0.71

	Unadjusted		Domain adjusted		Fully adjusted	
Predictor	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage points)	<i>p</i> -value	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage points)	<i>p</i> -value	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation (percentage points)	<i>p</i> -value
Previously enrolled in educational training	0.37***	0.00	0.13**	0.02	-0.01	0.83
Enrolled in educational training within the last year	0.50***	0.00	0.26**	0.01	0.03	0.58
Previously enrolled in vocational training ^a	0.08**	0.03	0.09***	0.00	-0.01	0.57
Enrolled in vocational training within the last year ^a	0.06	0.21	0.17***	0.00	0.02	0.49
Sample size	8,739		8,739		8,544	

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97 and the LAUS.

Note: Estimates in the table are all percentage point differences. For comparison purposes, the average annual rate of first SSI participation is 0.59 percent. Standard errors were calculated using the delta method, which allows for clustering at the individual level. The *p*-values in the rows for categorical variables are from Wald tests of equality across categories. Because sample sizes vary by predictor, we reported the largest sample size for each type of model.

^a Exhibit A.1 describes the training programs classified as educational and vocational training, respectively.

***/**/* Marginal effects are statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 levels, respectively, two-tailed test.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; LAUS = Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Relationship between characteristics, contexts, and life events, and starting SSI participation across a range of years

Participation in SSI as a child and several life events were highly predictive of participation in SSI between the ages of 20 and 35. To provide a better sense of the magnitude of the relationship between key predictors and SSI participation, we also calculated the difference in the likelihood of participating in SSI between ages 20 and 35 across several variables or scenarios (Exhibit 8). These differences in SSI participation over the 15-year period were all at least 4 percentage points. However, some were substantially higher. For example, controlling for the other predictors, people who participated in SSI as children were 20 percentage points more likely to participate in SSI as adults compared to those who did not participate as children.

Exhibit 8. Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events, and first SSI participation between ages 20 and 35 (fully adjusted model)

Predictor or scenario	Difference in likelihood of participating in SSI between ages 20 and 35 (percentage points)	<i>p</i> -value for difference across categories
Characteristics		
ASVAB achievement test score measured in adolescence	-	0.00
First quartile (reference)	-	-
Second quartile	-1.67	0.38
Third quartile	-6.90***	0.00
Fourth quartile	-9.57***	0.00

Predictor or scenario	Difference in likelihood of participating in SSI between ages 20 and 35 (percentage points)	<i>p</i> -value for difference across categories
Context during childhood		
Mother completed high school	-3.72**	0.04
Lived in a two-parent household	-4.91***	0.00
Participation in SSI as a child	19.50***	0.00
Life events		
Newly married at age 20 and married through age 35 versus never married	-9.80***	0.00
Divorced at age 20 and unmarried through age 35 versus married at age 20 and married through age 35	12.04***	0.00
Reported having fair or poor health at age 20 for one year versus never reporting having low levels of health	9.28***	0.00
Lived in a household that participated in other assistance at age 20 for one year versus never receiving other assistance	10.05***	0.00
Unemployed for five years starting at age 20 versus never being unemployed	10.85***	0.00
Sample size	8,544	
Source: Authors' calculations based on data from the NIS	:V97 and the LALIS	

calculations, based on data from the NLSY97 and the LAUS.

The marginal effects were multiplied by 100, so they represent the effect of each covariate on the likelihood of Note: starting SSI participation during the time period. Standard errors were calculated using the bootstrap method, which allows for clustering at the individual level. The p-values in the rows for categorical variables are from Wald tests of equality across categories.

***/**/* Marginal effects are statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 levels, respectively, two-tailed test.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; LAUS = Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?

Motivation

This analysis examined the extent to which groups of characteristics, contexts, and life events predicted whether individuals were likely to participate in SSI or not. The results provided an intuitive measure of how effectively combinations of predictors accurately classified people with an increased likelihood of participating in SSI.

Methodology

To summarize how well the group of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predicted whether people participated in SSI, we calculated the classification accuracy by comparing the predictions using different combinations of variables against whether people reported participating in SSI between ages 18 and 35. We followed four steps:

- Step 1. Using the statistical models described earlier in Chapter 3, we estimated the probability that each person in the sample participated in SSI between ages 18 and 35.
- Step 2. We classified people with probabilities above a threshold as likely to participate in SSI and those below the threshold as unlikely to participate.

- **Step 3.** For each person, we determined whether the model's classification aligned with whether the person reported participating in SSI. We counted the model as correctly classifying a person if either (1) the model classified the person as likely to participate in SSI and the person did participate or (2) the model classified them as unlikely to participate in SSI and they did not participate.
- **Step 4.** We calculated the model's classification accuracy as the fraction of people the model correctly classified.

The classification accuracy depended on the threshold used in Step 2 to determine whether people were likely to participate in SSI. Different thresholds yielded different classification accuracies for (1) those who participated in SSI and (2) those who did not participate (Box 3). To illustrate how the accuracy for these two groups depended on the threshold, we calculated the accuracy for each group for all possible thresholds. As a benchmark, we highlighted one commonly used rule for selecting the threshold, which maximized the percentage of people who participated in SSI who were accurately classified plus the percentage of people who never participated in SSI who were accurately classified.

To provide a sense of the importance of different types of variables in classifying whether people participate in SSI or not, we used our full model with all variables, as well as models with the variables in each of the domains presented earlier in Chapter 3.

Box 3. Interpreting classification accuracy

Classification accuracy can be split into two components:

- 1. The percentage of people who participated in SSI and were predicted to do so by the model (the true positive rate). This component measures how accurately the model and threshold classified people who participated in SSI between the ages of 18 and 35.
- 2. The percentage of people who did not participate in SSI and were predicted to not do so by the model (the true negative rate). This component measures how accurately the model and threshold classified people who never participated in SSI between ages 18 and 35.

The probability threshold governs a trade-off between accurately classifying people who eventually participate in SSI and those who do not. Reducing the threshold means that people who participate in SSI are accurately classified a higher percentage of the time, but people who do not participate in SSI are accurately classified a lower percentage of the time. For example, in the extreme, a threshold of 0 would mean that all people are classified as participating in SSI because everyone's probability is 0 or greater. In that case, 100 percent of the people who participated in SSI were accurately classified, and 0 percent of those who did not participate were accurately classified. A threshold of 1 would yield the opposite result.

Depending on how the information would be used, it might be more important to classify one of the two groups accurately. For example, it may be more important to accurately classify those people who eventually participate in SSI to ensure resources are allocated to support them, even at the expense of inaccurately classifying more people who never participate.

A receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve illustrates this trade-off for all possible thresholds and can be used as a tool for determining such refinements. The curve illustrates the trade-off between accurately classifying people who eventually participate in SSI and accurately classifying those who do not participate as the threshold moves from 0 to 1.

The 45-degree line in the ROC analysis serves as a benchmark for accuracy because it represents the ROC curve for a model in which the variables are not predictive of SSI participation. The higher the ROC curve above the 45-degree line, the better the model performs relative to this benchmark.

One commonly used threshold maximizes Youden's J statistic (Youden 1950), which amounts to maximizing the percentage of people who participate in SSI who are accurately classified plus the percentage of people who never participate in SSI who are accurately classified. In other words, it gives equal weight to correctly classifying those who eventually participate in SSI and those who do not eventually participate. In this case, an accuracy of 50 percent serves as a natural comparison for our models because an uninformative model that classifies all people the same way would lead to an average accuracy of 50 percent when weighting the two groups equally.

Results and discussion

Overall, the fully adjusted model accurately classified people 78 percent of the time, substantially better than the benchmark of 50 percent that corresponded to an uninformative model. Exhibit 9 shows the classification accuracy of the model for all possible probability thresholds (see the red line in both panels). At our benchmark probability threshold of 13, the model that included all predictors accurately classified 77 percent of the sample who eventually participated in SSI and 79 percent of the sample who did not participate. Different thresholds yielded different results. Reducing the threshold means that more people who participate in SSI are classified accurately. For example, at a lower probability threshold of 6, 90 percent of those who participated in SSI were classified accurately, but only 55 percent who did not do so were classified accurately. The optimal threshold depends on the relative value of classifying these two groups correctly.

The analyses of subsets of the predictors revealed that the model that included only public assistance and housing variables was especially predictive. This model performed nearly as well as the model that included all predictors (compare the yellow and red lines in Panel [b] of Exhibit 9). The models with health and family structure variables and employment and education variables also performed relatively well. In contrast, the adult context variables added little predictive accuracy (compare the solid blue line with the dashed gray line in Panel [a] of Exhibit 9). This finding suggests that employment programs could identify people with a relatively high likelihood of SSI participation by having information about their participation in other public assistance, stability of housing, health status, family structure, employment status, and education level. Much of this information is commonly collected on intake forms for social service programs.



Exhibit 9. Trade-offs between accurately classifying people who participate in SSI and those who do not (ages 18–35)

Source: Authors' calculations, based on the NLSY97 and the LAUS.

LAUS = Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income. The sample ranges from 8,544 to 8,739 respondents, depending on the set of predictors included in the model.

4. Conclusions

Our findings suggest several conclusions about how characteristics, contexts, and life events can be used to identify individuals who are relatively likely to participate in SSI and could potentially benefit from needs-based vocational supports (Exhibit 10). To guide the analyses, we developed a framework that posits that people's participation in SSI depends on three drivers: (1) knowledge of SSI and support in applying for it; (2) a need for financial support; and (3) the likelihood of eligibility for SSI. Because direct measures of these drivers were unavailable, the analysis examined measures that may relate to the drivers and therefore may predict SSI participation. Several such measures stood out as especially predictive, including low scores on an achievement test in adolescence, fair or poor health, recent unemployment, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, participation in other types of public assistance, and marital status. Our selected characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately classified whether people participated in SSI 78 percent of the time, a substantial improvement over a benchmark of 50 percent from a hypothetical model in which the predictors are not predictive of SSI participation.

Employment and other programs seeking to effectively support potential SSI applicants can use these findings to improve their outreach and intake screening processes. Specifically, the findings show how such programs could use data to identify people who could benefit from additional employment supports to potentially preclude the need to apply for SSI. Our analyses point to several variables that are especially predictive and may be feasible for employment programs to collect. At the same time, they also suggest that most of the variables we considered predict SSI participation to some degree. For that reason, an employment program that already has access to some of this information may reasonably focus on variables that are readily available. For example, we found that limited educational attainment is predictive of SSI participation on its own but not when using other predictors at the same time, suggesting that educational attainment still has predictive value when other data are not available.

Research question	Summary of results	Implications for employment
At what age do people with different characteristics and in different contexts first participate in SSI as adults?	People were similarly likely to first participate in SSI as an adult at each age between 18 and 35, except for a spike at age 18 primarily driven by people who participated in SSI as children and, therefore, may be more likely to be eligible as adults and continue participating. The average and median ages of first SSI participation were 25 and 24, respectively, which was relatively constant across people with different characteristics and contexts. The exception was people who participated in SSI during childhood, for whom the average and median ages were 22 and 20, respectively.	 About half of eventual SSI participants first participate in SSI after age 24, suggesting there is a window for employment programs to identify and support potential SSI applicants before they begin participating.
Which life events precede SSI participation? Do they vary by the age of first SSI participation as an adult?	People's experiences before participating in SSI differed by the age when they first participated. Prior to participating in SSI, most people had participated in other public assistance, had been unemployed, had a child, and had lived with a young child. Compared to people who first participated in SSI before age 25, those who first participated after age 25 tended to have higher levels of educational attainment and were more likely to have participated in an educational or vocational training program or another form of public assistance.	 Because eventual SSI participants' life experiences differ based on when they start participating, employment programs may benefit from using different life events at different ages to identify potential SSI applicants.

Exhibit 10. Summary of analyses

Deservels musetion		Implications for employment
Research question	Summary of results	programs
Which individual characteristics, contexts, and life events are most predictive of SSI participation as an adult?	 When analyzing characteristics, contexts, and life events one at a time, most variables we analyzed had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation. These analyses suggested that most of the variables we considered could potentially help predict SSI participation, depending on the availability of other measures. Several variables stood out as predictive across all models, including low scores on the ASVAB achievement test in adolescence, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, low levels of health, being unemployed or not in school within the last year, being unmarried, and participation in forms of public assistance other than SSI. Many variables that had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation on their own did not have such a relationship when controlling for other variables. This finding suggested that many of the variables captured redundant information, so not all variables would be required to predict who participates in SSI accurately. Participation in SSI as a child and several life events were predictive of the likelihood of participation between the ages of 20 and 35. People who participate as a child. 	 Most of the variables we considered had a statistically significant relationship with SSI participation on their own, suggesting that employment programs that already collect these data could use them to help identify potential SSI applicants who could benefit from services. If employment or other programs plan to collect additional data, they may wish to focus on the variables that remained predictive across all models, including achievement test scores in adolescence, SSI participation as a child, mother's education, family structure as a child, health, being recently unemployed and not in school, being unmarried, and participation in other forms of public assistance.
To what extent do combinations of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predict SSI participation as an adult?	A model that included the group of characteristics, contexts, and life events accurately predicted who would participate in SSI as an adult 78 percent of the time, a substantial improvement over a benchmark of 50 percent that corresponds to a model in which the predictors were unrelated to SSI participation. The model accurately classified 76.9 percent of the sample who eventually participated in SSI and 78.6 percent of the sample who did not do so. A model that included only participation in other public assistance and housing variables performed nearly as well.	 Characteristics, contexts, and life events combined predicted SSI participation with a relatively high level of accuracy, suggesting that employment programs could use these variables to identify potential SSI applicants. A model using participation in other public assistance programs and information about housing performed nearly as well as the model that included all variables, suggesting that employment programs may wish to prioritize those variables.

Three limitations of this study suggest directions for future research:

- Although we specified a plausible statistical model for predicting participation in SSI, refinements to the model could improve the predictive power. For example, we did not systematically explore all possible interactions between variables, such as whether some life events were more predictive for males versus females. Future work could explore such interactions or adopt machine-learning approaches that could identify complex clusters of predictors that improve predictive accuracy.
- 2. The NLSY97 is based on self-reported data, which can be susceptible to recall error or misinterpretation of a survey question. For example, it is possible that some respondents may conflate SSI and Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI). Using administrative data—potentially coupled with survey data—could help mitigate such issues.

3. Our estimates focused on prediction and did not establish causal relationships between SSI participation and characteristics, contexts, and life events. For identifying people who may benefit the most from employment programs, prediction is sufficient. However, for other policy purposes, causal evidence is critical, such as for understanding whether education and training programs could increase self-sufficiency and reduce SSI participation. Future research could explore some of these relationships through other research designs that better establish causality, such as the randomized controlled trials conducted under the NextGen and Building Evidence on Employment Strategies projects.

References

Allison, P.D. "Discrete-Time Methods for the Analysis of Event Histories." Sociological Methodology, vol. 13, 1982, pp. 61–98.

Autor, D.H., and M.G. Duggan. "The Rise in the Disability Rolls and the Decline in Unemployment." The Quarterly Journal of Economics, vol. 118, no. 1, 2003, pp. 157–206.

Ben-Shalom, Y., and D.C. Stapleton. "Long-Term Work Activity and Use of Employment Supports Among New Supplemental Security Income Recipients." Social Security Bulletin, vol. 75, no. 1, 2015, pp. 73–95.

Cutler, D.M., E. Meara, and S. Richards-Shubik. "Health Shocks and Disability Transitions Among Near-Elderly Workers." National Bureau of Economic Research Retirement Research Center Paper #NB11-08. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2011.

Giefer, Katherine. "A Profile of Supplemental Security Income Recipients: 2017." U.S. Census Bureau Report #P70BR-171. Washington, DC: U.S. Census Bureau, U.S. Department of Commerce, 2021.

Layton, T.J., H. Liebert, N. Maestas, D. Prinz, and B. Vabson. "Predicting Disability Enrollment Using Machine Learning." National Bureau of Economic Research Disability Research Center Paper #NB 18-Q4. Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019.

Levere, M., H. Hock, and N. Early. "How Does Losing Health Insurance Affect Disability Claims? Evidence from the Affordable Care Act's Dependent Care Mandate." Health Economics, vol. 30, no. 5, 2021, pp. 932–950.

Livermore, G.A. "Social Security Disability Beneficiaries with Work-Related Goals and Expectations." Social Security Bulletin, vol. 71 no. 3, 2011, pp. 61–82.

Livermore, G.A., M. Bardos, and K. Katz. "Supplemental Security Income and Social Security Disability Insurance Beneficiaries with Intellectual Disability." Social Security Bulletin, vol. 77 no. 1, 2017, pp. 17–40.

MacDonald-Wilson, K.L., E.S. Rogers, M.L. Ellison, and A. Lyass. "A Study of the Social Security Work Incentives and Their Relation to Perceived Barriers to Work Among Persons with Psychiatric Disability." Rehabilitation Psychology, vol. 48, no. 4, 2003, pp. 301–309.

Maestas, N., K.J. Mullen, and A. Strand. "Disability Insurance and the Great Recession." American Economic Review, vol. 105, no. 5, 2015, pp. 177–182.

Maestas, Nicole, Kathleen J. Mullen, and Alexander Strand. "The Effect of Economic Conditions on the Disability Insurance Program: Evidence from the Great Recession." Journal of Public Economics, vol. 199, 2021, 104410.

McQuilken, M., J. H. Zahniser, J. Novak, R. D. Starks, A. Olmos, and G. R. Bond. "The Work Project Survey: Consumer Perspectives on Work." Journal of Vocational Rehabilitation, vol. 18, no. 1, 2003, pp. 59–68.

Mueser, K.T., R.E. Drake, and G.R. Bond. "Recent Advances in Supported Employment for People with Serious Mental Illness." Current Opinion in Psychiatry, vol. 29, no. 3, 2016, pp. 196–201.

Nichols, A., J. Jeffrey Hemmeter, and D. Goetz Engler (eds.). "Lessons from SSA Demonstrations for Disability Policy and Future Research." Rockville, MD: Abt Press, 2021.

Nichols, A., L. Schmidt, and P. Sevak. "Economic Conditions and Supplemental Security Income Application." Social Security Bulletin, vol. 77, no. 27, 2017, pp. 27–44.

Nolan, L.B., J. Waldfogel, and C. Wimer. "Long-Term Trends in Rural and Urban Poverty: New Insights Using a Historical Supplemental Poverty Measure." The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, vol. 672, no. 1, 2017, pp. 123–142.

Park, S., and D. Powell. "Is the Rise in Illicit Opioids Affecting Labor Supply and Disability Claiming Rates?" Journal of Health Economics, vol. 76, 2021, 102430.

Rupp, Kalman, and Gerald Riley. "Longitudinal Patterns of Participation in the Social Security Disability Insurance and Supplemental Security Income Programs for People with Disabilities." Social Security Bulletin, vol. 71, no. 2, 2011, pp. 25–31. Social Security Administration. "Annual Report of the Supplemental Security Income Program." Baltimore, MD: Social Security Administration, 2018.

U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. "Consolidated State Minimum Wage Table." January 1, 2023.

Ware, Dazara. "SOAR Works for Individuals Involved in the Criminal Justice System." Rockville, MD: Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, 2019.

Whittle, Henry J., Kartika Palar, Nikhil A. Ranadive, Janet M. Turan, Margot Kushel, and Sheri D. Weiser. "The Land of the Sick and the Land of the Healthy': Disability, Bureaucracy, and Stigma Among People Living with Poverty and Chronic Illness in the United States." Social Science & Medicine, vol. 190, 2017, pp. 181–189.

Wong, S. "Geographies of Medicalized Welfare: Spatial Analysis of Supplemental Security Income in the US, 2000–2010." Social Science & Medicine, vol. 160, 2016, pp. 9–19.

Youden, W.J. "Index for Rating Diagnostic Tests." Cancer, vol. 3, no. 1, 1950, pp. 32–35.

Comparability of SSI participation in our sample to the population

In the main text, we reported that just over 10 percent of people in our study sample had ever participated in SSI by age 35. We did not find comparable national statistics on the number of people who had ever participated in SSI during the years in our study; however, we did find information on the percentage of the adult population ages 18 to 34 participating in SSI during the period of our study. This figure ranged from 1.45 percent to 1.87 percent of the population in the relevant time periods (Social Security Administration 2018). We believe there are three potential explanations for why the "ever participate" percentage is so much larger than the percentage in any given year. First, the turnover rate of people on SSI to SSDI within a year of first participating in SSI is relatively high. An earlier study found that 27 percent of people first entitled to SSI become ineligible for SSI within a year because they become eligible for SSDI instead (Rupp and Riley 2011). With that high turnover rate, the percentage of people who ever participate in SSI could far exceed the annual prevalence. Second, our analysis sample included an oversample of Black adults who, on average, participate in SSI at higher rates than the full population (Giefer 2021). Third, people in the NLSY97 may overreport SSI participation if they (1) report participating in SSI when a dependent participated in SSI, or (2) conflate SSI and SSDI, leading them to respond that they have participated in SSI when they have participated only in SSDI.

Descriptions of key variables and rationale for inclusion

Exhibit A.1 describes key variables and provides a rationale for their inclusion in the analysis.

Variable and description	Rationale for inclusion
Outcome	
First SSI participation. For follow-up survey rounds before 2009, the survey questions grouped SSI participation with other less common types of assistance (general assistance payments, emergency assistance payments, or Cuban/Haitian or Indian assistance payments). Questions in other survey rounds asked specifically about SSI. The baseline survey distinguished between SSI and these other types of assistance. For follow-up surveys after 2009, the survey questions on public assistance separated SSI assistance from other types of public assistance. For follow-up surveys after 2009, the survey questions asked whether either the respondent or their spouse or partner participated in each type of public assistance. For respondents who had a spouse or partner, we used data on whether the respondent had a medical condition to determine whether they would have been eligible for SSI. For those without a medical condition, we assumed that they did not participate in SSI.	Past evidence. Because our analyses sought to identify which factors could be used to identify people who might work but are also more likely than others to participate in SSI, we focused on whether people participated in SSI at any point. Evidence has shown that most people who participate in SSI do so for many years (Ben-Shalom and Stapleton 2015). Therefore, our analyses will generally apply to people who participate in SSI for longer periods.

Exhibit A.1. Description of key variables and rationale for inclusion

Variable and description	Rationale for inclusion			
Characteristics				
Sex. Measured at baseline.	Past evidence. Evidence suggests that SSI participation rates differ across sex (Giefer 2021).			
Race and ethnicity. Divided into four categories: (1) White, non-Hispanic; (2) Black, non-Hispanic; (3) Hispanic; and (4) other (including people who fall into multiple categories).	Past evidence. Evidence suggests that SSI participation rates differ across race and ethnicity (Giefer 2021).			
ASVAB achievement test score. Included 12 subtests covering arithmetic reasoning, assembling objects, auto information, coding speed, electronics information, general science, mathematics knowledge, mechanical comprehension, numerical operations, paragraph comprehension, shop information, and word knowledge. For our analyses, we divided the scores on the ASVAB into four categories based on quartiles.	Likelihood of eligibility. The ASVAB tests provide a proxy for cognitive ability, which could relate to whether someone is eligible for SSI. For example, a low score could reflect a cognitive challenge limiting the ability to work.			
Context during childhood				
Mother/father completed high school. Defined as whether the respondent's mother or father reported completing 12 or more years of school, as reported at baseline.	Likelihood of eligibility. People from families whose parents have lower levels of education may be more likely to meet the means requirements for SSI.			
Born to a teen mother. Defined as having been born to a mother who was age 19 or younger at the time of birth.	Likelihood of eligibility. People born to teen mothers may be more likely to meet the means requirements for SSI.			
Lived in a two-parent household. Defined as living in a home with both biological parents, measured at baseline.	Likelihood of eligibility. People not living in a two-parent household may be more likely to meet the means requirements for SSI.			
Participation in SSI as a child. Defined as whether the respondent reported participating in SSI before age 18.	Knowledge of SSI. People who participated in SSI as a child might be more likely to know about the SSI program from their past experiences.			
	Need for financial support. People who previously participated in SSI may be less concerned about stigma. Likelihood of eligibility. People who participated in SSI as a			
	child may be more likely to meet the means and disability requirements as an adult.			
Participated in other public assistance as a child. Defined as whether the respondent's family participated in TANF, SNAP, WIC, or UI before age 18.	Likelihood of eligibility. People whose families participated in other forms of public assistance may be more likely to meet the means requirements for SSI.			
Context during adulthood				
Currently living in an urban area. Measured at the time of the interview.	Past evidence. Other evidence suggests that SSI participation rates differ for rural versus urban areas (Nolan et al. 2017; Wong 2016).			
Census region of residence. Defined as which census region the respondent lives in during each year (Northeast, North Central, South, West).	Past evidence. Other evidence suggests that SSI participation rates differ across regions (Wong 2016).			
Percentage unemployed in the census region. Defined as the percentage of the average annual total labor force in the region that is not employed, according to the Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey from the Bureau of Labor Statistics.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. The unemployment rate captures broader economic forces that could relate to whether someone would like to participate in SSI. For example, in a downturn, people may have a greater need for other sources of income.			
	Past evidence. Past evidence suggests that economic conditions can affect the likelihood of applying for SSI (Nichols et al. 2017)			

Variable and description	Rationale for inclusion
Life events related to family structure and health	
Marital status. Divided into three categories: (1) never married, (2) married, and (3) previously married. In our analyses, we also included variables for whether a marriage recently started or ended.	Need for financial support. A change in marital status could affect whether someone would like to apply for SSI. For example, if someone becomes divorced, they may have a greater need. Likelihood of eligibility. SSI determines eligibility partly based on spousal income, so marital status could affect eligibility directly.
Had a child. Defined as whether a respondent gave birth or fathered a child.	Need for financial support. Supporting a child may require additional resources and prompt someone to apply for SSI. Likelihood of eligibility. The income requirements for SSI are more relaxed for families with ineligible children (Code of Federal Regulations §416.1163).
Living with children of various ages. Divided into three categories based on the ages of the children: (1) 0–3 years old, (2) 4–6 years old, and (3) 7–18 years old.	Need for financial support. Supporting a child may require additional resources and prompt someone to apply for SSI. Likelihood of eligibility. The income requirements for SSI are more relaxed for families with ineligible children (Code of Federal Regulations §416.1163).
Reporting having fair or poor health. Defined as whether a respondent reported having "poor" or "fair" health rather than "good," "very good," or "excellent" health.	Need for financial support. People who experience poorer health may have a greater financial need for SSI. Likelihood of eligibility. People who experience poorer health may be more likely to meet the disability requirements for SSI.
Life events related to housing and public assistance	
Participation in other public benefits. Defined as whether anyone in the household participated in housing assistance, TANF, or SNAP.	 Knowledge of SSI. People in households receiving other public assistance programs may learn about SSI through them. Need for financial support. People who live in households receiving other forms of assistance may have fewer resources, leading to a greater need for SSI and likelihood of meeting the means requirements. Likelihood of eligibility. People who live in households that receive other forms of assistance may be more likely to meet the means requirements for SSI.
Release from incarceration. Defined as whether a respondent was previously but not currently incarcerated.	 Knowledge of SSI. People who exited incarceration may receive information about applying for SSI upon reentry. Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. People who are released from incarceration may have a greater need for SSI because they face complex challenges in finding and keeping a job.
Unstable housing. Defined as whether the respondent reported having no permanent residence or reported living in (1) quarters, which are not a housing unit in a rooming or boarding house; (2) in a nonpermanent unit in a transient hotel or motel; (3) in a shelter or on the street; (4) in jail, prison, detention, or work release; (5) or in a group home or treatment center.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. People living in unstable housing may be more likely to need financial support and meet the means requirements for SSI.

Variable and description	Rationale for inclusion
Life events related to employment and education	
Unemployed. Defined as someone who is not in school and not employed.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. People who are unemployed and not in school may have a greater need for SSI and be more likely to meet the means requirements. Past evidence. Past evidence suggests that unemployment can affect the likelihood of applying for SSI (Nichols et al.
	2017).
Educational level. Divided into six categories: (1) no high school diploma, (2) a GED, (3) a traditional high school diploma, (4) completed some college, (5) two-year college degree, and (6) four-year college degree.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. People with lower levels of education may face more challenges in finding a job and may have a greater need for SSI and be more likely to meet the means requirements.
Dropped out of high school. Defined as someone who is not currently enrolled in K–12 schooling and who does not have a traditional high school diploma.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. Dropping out of high school may reflect a change in someone's life (such as developing a mental health condition) that could allow them to have a greater need for SSI and be more likely to meet the means requirements.
Dropped out of college. Defined as someone who is no longer enrolled in college and did not receive a degree.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. Dropping out of college may reflect a change in someone's life (such as developing a mental health condition) that reflects a greater need for SSI and be more likely to meet the means requirements.
Participation in education and training programs. Defined as someone who is at least 16 years old and participated in any occupational training programs outside of their regular schooling. Educational training programs include (1) adult basic education (pre-GED programs); (2) GED programs; (3) correspondence courses; (4) community or junior college; and (5) school-based K–12 training, including ROTC. Vocational training programs include (1) government training; (2) apprenticeship programs; (3) nursing school (LPN or RN); (4) business or secretarial school; (5) seminars or training programs outside of work; (6) seminars or training programs at work run by someone other than an employer; (7) formal company training run by an employer; (8) vocational rehabilitation centers; and (9) vocational, technical, or trade schools.	Need for financial support and likelihood of eligibility. Participation in education and training programs could potentially reflect a need for additional education and training due to a lack of resources, which could also cause people to apply for SSI and be more likely to meet the means requirements. Alternatively, it could reduce the need for financial support and likelihood of meeting the means requirements if the programs increase employability.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; LPN = licensed practical nurse; RN = registered nurse; ROTC = Reserve Officers' Training Corps; SNAP = Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program; SSI = Supplemental Security Income; TANF = Temporary Assistance for Needy Families; UI = Unemployment Insurance; WIC = Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children.

Additional results

Exhibits A.2.–A.4 present additional results. Exhibit A.2 presents information on the distribution of the age of first SSI participation by sample characteristic. Exhibit A.3 presents the relationship between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of SSI participation when defining SSI participation in a variety of ways, including being on SSI for at least one, two, three, four, or five survey years. Exhibit A.4 presents the relationship between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of SSI participation.

		10th	25th	50th	75tb	90th
Sample	Mean	percentile	percentile	percentile	percentile	percentile
Overall	24.69	18	19	24	29	33
Characteristics						
Male	24.35	18	19	23	28	33
Female	24.88	18	20	24	29	33
Race and ethnicity						
White, non-Hispanic	23.96	18	19	23	28	32
Black, non-Hispanic	25.15	18	20	24	30	34
Hispanic	24.73	18	19	24	29	33
Other	26.14	20	22	26	30	34
ASVAB test above 50th percentile	24.62	18	21	24	28	32
ASVAB test below 50th percentile	24.81	18	19	24	29	33
Context						
Mother has a high school diploma	24.85	18	19	24	29	33
Mother does not have a high school diploma	24.29	18	19	23	28	33
Father has a high school diploma	24.86	18	20	24	29	33
Father does not have a high school diploma	24.23	18	19	23	28	33
Born to a teenage mother	24.81	18	19	23	30	33
Not born to a teenage mother	24.68	18	19	24	29	33
Lived in a two-parent household	25.01	18	21	25	29	33
Did not live in a two-parent household	24.57	18	19	24	29	33
Lived in an urban area at age 16	24.93	18	20	24	29	33
Did not live in an urban area at age 16	23.85	18	19	23	27	31
Participated in SSI as a child	22.06	18	18	20	25	31
Did not participate in SSI as a child	25.51	18	21	25	30	33
Participated in public assistance other than SSI as a child	24.36	18	19	23	29	33
Did not participate in public assistance other than SSI as a child	24.96	18	20	24	29	33
Census region of residence at age 16						
Northeast	25.14	18	21	25	29	33
North Central	23.49	18	19	22	27	32
South	25.18	18	20	25	29	34
West	24.56	18	19	24	28	32

Exhibit A.2. Distribution of age of first SSI participation, by sample characteristic

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97. The sample includes 904 respondents.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Exhibit A.3. Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life and the likelihood of starting SSI participation during a given year for varying years of SSI participation for the fully adjusted model

	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation per year for those receiving SSI for at least: (percentage points)				
Predictor	One year	Two years	Three years	Four years	Five years
Characteristics					
Female (versus male)	0.03	0.01	0.02	0.02	0.01*
Race and ethnicity	p = 0.38	p = 0.18	p = 0.05	p = 0.04	p = 0.10
White, non-Hispanic (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
Black, non-Hispanic	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	-0.01	-0.01
Hispanic	-0.05*	-0.05**	-0.04***	-0.04***	-0.03**
Other	-0.04	-0.01	0.01	0.01	-0.01
ASVAB achievement test score measured in adolescence	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.04
First quartile (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
Second quartile	-0.02	-0.03	-0.03*	-0.04**	-0.02
Third quartile	-0.10***	-0.08***	-0.06***	-0.05***	-0.03**
Fourth quartile	-0.13***	-0.11***	-0.08***	-0.08***	-0.04**
Context during childhood			1		
Mother completed high school	-0.05**	-0.05**	-0.03*	-0.02*	-0.02*
Father completed high school	0.05**	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01
Born to a teen mother	-0.03	-0.01	0.00	-0.01	-0.01
Lived in a two-parent household	-0.07***	-0.06***	-0.02	-0.01	-0.02*
Participation in SSI as a child	0.31***	0.19***	0.15***	0.12***	0.08***
Participated in public assistance other than SSI as a child	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	0.00
Context during adulthood					
Currently living in an urban area	-0.02	0.00	-0.01	-0.01	0.00
Census region of residence	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.14	p = 0.37	p = 0.58
Northeast (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
North Central	-0.07**	-0.07***	-0.02	0.00	0.00
South	-0.11***	-0.09***	-0.04**	-0.02	-0.01
West	-0.04	-0.03	-0.02	-0.02	-0.01
Percentage unemployed in the census region	p = 0.14	p = 0.13	p = 0.02	p = 0.00	p = 0.01
First quartile, low unemployment (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
Second quartile	-0.04	-0.04*	-0.03*	-0.04**	-0.02*
Third quartile	0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
Fourth quartile, high unemployment	0.01	-0.02	0.02	0.03	0.02
Life events related to public assistance and ho	ousing		1 1		
Ever lived in a household that participated in public assistance other than SSI	0.12**	0.07*	0.02	0.02	0.02
Lived in a household that participated in public assistance other than SSI within the last year	0.79***	0.56***	0.28***	0.23***	0.14***
Previously incarcerated	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	-0.04**	-0.02
Released from incarceration within the last year	0.02	-0.01	-0.02	-0.02	-0.01

	Difference in likelihood of SSI participation per year for those receiving SSI for at least: (percentage points)				
	One	Two		Four	Five
Predictor	year	years	Three years	years	years
Ever lived in unstable housing	0.06*	0.05*	0.01	0.00	0.00
Lived in unstable housing within the last year	-0.01	0.00	-0.01	-0.02	-0.01
Life events related to family structure and he	alth				
Marital status	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.00	p = 0.01	p = 0.03
Never married (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
Married	-0.14***	-0.10***	-0.07***	-0.05***	-0.03***
Previously married	0.04	0.04	-0.03	-0.03	-0.04*
Married within the last year	-0.04	-0.03	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02
Ended a marriage within the last year	0.01	0.01	0.03	0.02	0.01
Ever had a child	0.01	0.00	0.00	-0.01	-0.01
Had a child within the last year	0.00	-0.03	-0.01	-0.01	-0.02
Living with a child 0–3 years old	0.03	0.01	-0.01	-0.02	-0.01*
Living with a child 4–6 years old	0.01	0.02	0.01	0.00	0.00
Living with a child 7–18 years old	0.02	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01*
Ever reported having fair or poor health	0.12***	0.08***	0.06***	0.04**	0.01
Reported having fair or poor health within the	0.40***	0.28***	0.21***	0.17***	0.10***
last year					
Life events related to employment and educa	tion				1
Ever previously unemployed and not in school	0.05*	0.05**	0.02	0.03	0.02
Unemployed and not in school within the last year	0.46***	0.40***	0.30***	0.28***	0.21***
Educational level	p = 0.77	p = 0.67	p = 0.72	p = 0.47	p = 0.06
High school dropout (reference)	-	-	-	-	-
GED	0.00	-0.01	0.00	-0.01	-0.02
Traditional high school diploma	0.01	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.00
Completed some college	0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01	-0.03*
Two-year college degree	0.00	-0.04	-0.03	-0.03	-0.05*
Four-year college degree	-0.06	-0.07*	-0.03	-0.04	-0.07***
Dropped out of high school within the last year	0.09	0.09	0.04	0.02	0.02
Dropped out of college within the last year	-0.02	0.03	-0.01	-0.01	-0.01
Previously enrolled in educational training ^a	-0.01	0.00	0.03	0.02	0.00
Enrolled in educational training within the last year ^a	0.03	0.01	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02
Previously enrolled in vocational training ^a	-0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.01
Enrolled in vocational training within the last year ^a	0.02	0.02	0.03*	0.00	0.01
Sample size	8,544	8,547	8,528	8,530	8,520

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97 and the LAUS.

Note: Standard errors were calculated using the delta method, which allows for clustering at the individual level. The *p*-values in the rows for categorical variables are from Wald tests of equality across categories.

^a Exhibit A.1 describes the training programs classified as educational and vocational training, respectively.

***/**/* Marginal effects are statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 levels, respectively, two-tailed test.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; LAUS = Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Exhibit A.4. Relationships between characteristics, contexts, and life events and the likelihood of starting SSI participation during a given year before and after age 25 for the fully adjusted model

	Difference in li participation	kelihood of SSI (percentage	<i>p</i> -value for difference across		
		nts)	categ	ories	
Predictor	Before age 25	After age 25	Before age 25	After age 25	
Characteristics	0.00	0.0/*	0.02	0.07	
	0.00	0.04	0.92	0.07	
White pop Hispanic (reference)	-	-	0.12	0.37	
Black non-Hispanic	-	-	-	-	
Hispanic	-0.10*	0.02	0.04	0.43	
Other	-0.10	-0.02	0.08	0.44	
ASVAB achievement test score measured in adolescence	-0.17	-	0.01	0.33	
First quartile (reference)	-	-	_	-	
Second quartile	-0.06	-0.01	0.29	0.69	
Third quartile	-0.19***	-0.04	0.00	0.22	
Fourth quartile	-0.21***	-0.07*	0.00	0.07	
Context during childhood		1			
Mother completed high school	-0.11**	-0.02	0.04	0.46	
Father completed high school	0.05	0.03*	0.19	0.06	
Born to a teen mother	-0.04	-0.03	0.41	0.13	
Lived in a two-parent household	-0.15***	-0.02	0.00	0.42	
Participation in SSI as a child	0.88***	0.02	0.00	0.61	
Participation in public assistance other than SSI as a child	-0.05	0.01	0.28	0.56	
Context during adulthood					
Currently living in an urban area	-0.04	0.00	0.46	0.96	
Census region of residence			0.00	0.01	
Northeast (reference)	-	-	-	-	
North Central	-0.02	-0.10***	0.81	0.00	
South	-0.16***	-0.07**	0.00	0.02	
West	0.01	-0.03	0.92	0.37	
Percentage unemployed in the census region	-	-	0.01	0.40	
First quartile, low unemployment (reference)	-	-	-	-	
Second quartile	-0.13**	0.03	0.02	0.35	
Third quartile	0.00	0.02	0.95	0.53	
Fourth quartile, high unemployment	-0.17**	0.05	0.03	0.11	
Life events related to public assistance and	housing	1			
Ever lived in a household that participated in public assistance other than SSI	0.17	0.10**	0.24	0.02	
Lived in a household that participated in other assistance within the last year	0.92***	0.58***	0.00	0.00	
Previously incarcerated	0.03	0.00	0.86	0.91	
Released from incarceration within the last year	-0.11	0.08	0.34	0.25	

	Difference in li participation poi	kelihood of SSI (percentage nts)	<i>p</i> -value for difference across categories		
Predictor	Before age 25	After age 25	Before age 25	After age 25	
Ever lived in unstable housing	0.17*	0.02	0.05	0.45	
Lived in unstable housing within the last	0.01	-0.01	0.92	0.84	
year					
Life events related to family structure and	nealth		0.10	0.00	
Marital status	-	-	0.19	0.00	
Never married (reference)	-	-	-	-	
Married Dreviously married	-0.09	-0.11	0.21	0.00	
Married within the last year	-0.28	0.05	0.00	0.25	
Ended a marriage within the last year	-0.04	-0.03	0.39	0.40	
Ever had a child	-0.02	-0.07	0.00	0.6	
Had a child within the last year	0.01	-0.02	0.00	0.40	
Living with a child 0–3 years old	0.00	-0.07	0.20	0.00	
Living with a child 4–6 years old	0.12	0.00	0.00	0.94	
Living with a child 7–18 years old	0.03	0.00	0.27	0.54	
Ever reported having fair or poor health	0.00	0.07***	0.00	0.01	
Reported having fair or poor health within	0.50***	0.28***	0.00	0.00	
the last year	0.00	0.20		0.00	
Life events related to employment and edu	cation				
Ever previously unemployed and not in school	-0.04	0.09***	0.49	0.00	
Unemployed and not in school within the last year	0.43***	0.44***	0.00	0.00	
Educational level	-	-	0.88	0.73	
High school dropout (reference)	-	-	-	-	
GED	0.05	-0.01	0.52	0.71	
Traditional high school diploma	0.01	0.02	0.83	0.61	
Completed some college	0.08	-0.01	0.30	0.67	
Two-year college degree	-0.01	-0.02	0.96	0.73	
Four-year college degree	-0.04	-0.05	0.78	0.25	
Dropped out of high school within the last year	0.08	0.12	0.41	0.53	
Dropped out of college within the last year	-0.20***	0.11	0.01	0.19	
Previously enrolled in educational training ^a	-0.06	0.01	0.36	0.67	
Enrolled in educational training within the last year ^a	0.05	0.02	0.60	0.72	
Previously enrolled in vocational training ^a	-0.16***	0.02	0.00	0.33	
Enrolled in vocational training within the last year ^a	0.06	-0.01	0.23	0.72	
Sample size	8,425	7,654			

Source: Authors' calculations, based on data from the NLSY97 and the LAUS.

Note: Standard errors were calculated using the delta method, which allows for clustering at the individual level. The *p*-values in the rows for categorical variables are from Wald tests of equality across categories.

^a Exhibit A.1 describes the training programs classified as educational and vocational training, respectively.

***/**/* Marginal effects are statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 levels, respectively, two-tailed test.

ASVAB = Armed Services Vocational Aptitude Battery; LAUS = Local Area Unemployment Statistics Survey; NLSY97 = National Longitudinal Study of Youth 1997; SSI = Supplemental Security Income.

Hazard models

To estimate the relationships between SSI participation and characteristics, life events, and context, we adopted a discrete choice hazard model with a logit link function, which approximates a continuous-time Cox proportional hazard model (Allison 1982). This approach is equivalent to estimating a logit model on a data set that has been reorganized so that the observations are at the individual-year level and a person's observations appear until they participate in SSI for the first time or are censored because they do not participate in SSI within the time frame of the survey.

The probability that individual i first takes up SSI at age t if they had not yet taken up SSI by t is given by Equation (1):

(1)
$$\Pr(t, X_{it}) = \Pr(T_i = t \mid T_i \ge t, X_{it}) = \frac{\exp(X_{it}\beta)}{1 + \exp(X_{it}\beta)}$$

where T_i is the time for when someone first takes up SSI and X_{it} is a vector of potentially timevarying covariates, including age dummy variables, as well as the characteristics, contexts, and life events.

Marginal effects on the probability of starting SSI participation at a single age

For each covariate, we estimated the marginal effect of starting SSI participation at a single age (per period marginal effects), which represents how the probability of starting SSI participation in a particular year depends on a one-unit change in the covariate. Because our covariates were all discrete, we calculated the marginal effect of covariate k with Equation (2):

(2)
$$\overline{ME}^{k} = \Pr(\overline{t}, \overline{X}^{-k}, \overline{X}^{k} = 1) - \Pr(\overline{t}, \overline{X}^{-k}, \overline{X}^{k} = 0),$$

where t is the average across ages in the sample and \overline{X}^{-k} indicates the average of the vector of covariates across observations and periods, except for covariate k. This expression represents the difference in the probability of SSI participation as covariate k changes from 0 to 1 when evaluated at the average in the sample. We calculated the standard error of the average marginal effect using the delta method, which allows for clustering at the individual level.

Marginal effects on the probability of starting SSI participation during a range of ages

In addition, we considered the marginal effects on the probability of starting SSI participation between the ages of 20 and 35. The probability of starting SSI participation between t_i (lower bound) and t_i (upper bound), given $T_i \ge t_i$, is demonstrated by Equation (3):

(3)
$$\Pr(T_i \le t_h \mid T_i \ge t_l, X_i) = 1 - \Pr(T_i > t_h \mid T_i \ge t_l, X_i) = 1 - \prod_{t=t_i}^{t_h} (1 - \Pr(t, X_{it})),$$

where X_i is the full set of covariates (including time-varying covariates) for an individual between t_i and t_h . Note that this probability depended on the per-period probabilities so that we could estimate it from the logit estimates.

The marginal effect for the interval $[t_l, t_h]$ of a non-time-varying, binary covariate k is represented by Equation (4):

(4)
$$\overline{ME}^{k,t_l,t_h} = \Pr(T_i \le t_h \mid T_i \ge t_l, \overline{X}^{-k}, \overline{X}^{k} = 1) - \Pr(T_i \le t_h \mid T_i \ge t_l, \overline{X}^{-k}, \overline{X}^{k} = 0)$$

The analogous marginal effects for time-varying covariates were more complicated. To analyze them, we assumed that an event occurred at time t_l and it perpetuated in a natural way over time. For example, our model allowed for both an effect of ever having participated in public assistance other than SSI and an effect of having participated in other public assistance within the last year. We based the overall effect of participating in other public assistance at age t_l on the probability of participating in SSI by age t_h , which included both components. We set the covariate for whether the respondent participated in other public assistance within the last year to 1 for both period t_l and t_{l+1} . In addition, we set the value for whether the respondent ever participated in other public assistance to 1 for all periods (t_l through t_h). We set the value for having participated in other public assistance within the last year to 0 for all future values after t_{l+1} . We calculated the standard errors using the bootstrap method, which allows for clustering at the individual level.



To learn more, please visit

https://www.acf.hhs.gov/opre/project/next-generation-enhanced-employment-strategies-project-2018-2023

Questions? <u>NextGenProject@mathematica-mpr.com</u>